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Additional participants: Lloyd Anderson was represented by Carolyn Komar (ckomar@iastate.edu, Iowa State University).  Roberto Sartori, Ahmet Grumen, and Hernando Lopez (University of Wisconsin) also attended.
Review of the minutes from 2002

We reviewed the minutes from last year.  It was noted that the following e-mail addresses were incorrect due to recent changes (Kesler, Stevenson, Lamb, and Hamernik).  Correct e-mail addresses are provided in these minutes.  It was also noted from the minutes that Jim Kinder should be invited to serve as our department chair advisor.  Ottobre said that Kinder is willing to serve in this capacity.  Kinder (kinder.15@osu.edu) should be added to our mailing list.  He should be sent these minutes and invited to the meeting next year.
We also discussed recruitment of some new members.  Deb Hamernik will contact Rick Funston (University of Nebraska) and Bill Silvia (University of Kentucky) to see if they are interested in participating in this project.  

The minutes from last year were then approved by the group.

Update on the Manuscript: Improved fertility in noncycling lactating dairy cows treated with progesterone during Ovsynch.

Milo reported that Richard Pursley has the manuscript pretty close to completion.  Richard will send it out to all of the co-authors individually for comments.
Current Collaborative Projects

Jeff Stevenson shipped CIDRs and Lutalyse to Darrel, Rebecca and Al.  Rebecca has the GnRH as well and has started the dairy experiment.  She enrolled 79 cows between March and early June.  For this experiment, we are not breeding during the months of June, July, and August.  Al and Jeff are starting the dairy project next week.
Rebecca presented some of her data from the dairy project (see station report from Purdue).  She sent the blood samples to Milo for progesterone assay.  Rebecca mentioned that the project was labor intensive.  She initiated a discussion to determine if we could decrease the number of ultrasound checks.  It was decided that all of the planned ultrasound checks were important and necessary.

	Day of protocol

for ultrasound check
	Purpose of ultrasound checks

	d 28
	Check for anovulation

	d 35
	Needed to see if CL is present; cannot tell with plasma progesterone, since CIDR will contribute to progesterone concentrations.  Map follicular and luteal structures on ovaries.

	d 37
	Needed to measure size of putative preovulatory follicle

	d 42
	Needed to verify ovulation of preovulatory follicle

	d 70
	Pregnancy detection

	d 98
	Pregnancy detection


Jeff suggested that starting groups every two weeks, vs. every week, may help reduce the labor required.  Jeff starts cows every other week with as many as 20 cows per replicate.  Rebecca noted that the drawback to that is that it becomes harder to get cow numbers.
Rebecca said that her first pregnancy check is timed according to the protocol (i.e., 35 d post-GnRH or d 70 of protocol).  However, the producer she is working with wanted a second pregnancy check to be one to two weeks later, while the protocol calls for d 98 (i.e., 4 weeks after the first pregnancy check).  Jeff contends that the later pregnancy checks are important so that we can follow lost pregnancies.  He advised that the later pregnancy checks (d 98) should be done.  He added that if an embryo is not observed initially that we should check the ovaries for a big CL.  If there is a big CL, which may be indicative of pregnancy, then the uterus should be rechecked for signs of a fetus.

Jeff presented the dairy protocol (see handout).  The following stations are slated to be involved in the dairy project: IL, MO, MN, MI, WI, KS, IN, with the possibility of IA getting involved.  Carolyn mentioned that Leo Timms, her colleague at Iowa State, may be interested in collaborating with her in the dairy project.  Darrel plans to start in the spring of 2004.  Cliff can be done by next year.  Jeff is starting now on the Kansas State herd and will probably be done next year.  Milo plans to start in January.  Jeff said that Al plans to start this fall with the University of Missouri herd.  Al plans to continue work on the project for a full year.  

Some concern was expressed about days in milk for Al’s cows in the MO herd.  The cows calving now will be held past 60 days, which will dilute the anovulatory group.  Most stations will try to start treatments so cows are ~67 to 81 days postpartum at first insemination (i.e., start Presynch injections between 35 and 43 days in milk).  

Kamars should be applied to cows on day 0 of the experiment and checked on days 14, 28, 35, 37, 38, and 42 (5 days after 2nd GnRH to see if heat occurred after AI).  This will allow some information about heat activity that was not visually observed at various times during the protocol.  Replace Kamars if they are activated (red) or lost.  Jeff will send out a revised protocol to indicate times to record Kamar observations.  Everyone must purchase their own supply of Kamars.  Rebecca is going to send Jeff an electronic copy of the spreadsheet that she uses to manage the data from this experiment.  Jeff will send the spreadsheet to all participating investigators.

Jeff was concerned that power may be low in anovulatory cows because ~25% will be anovulatory.

Jeff needs to be contacted by investigators when they need CIDRs and Lutalyse.  Jeff will ship these treatments when he hears from investigators.  Investigators need to contact Richard Markham (e-mail: rmarkham@psiqv.com, phone: 800-759-3664 or 816-364-3777) when they need GnRH (OvaCyst().  Markham will ship GnRH directly to investigators.  

Discussion of Hatch funding was led by Bill Ravlin - 25% must go to multistate projects by law.  One lump sum goes to each state, and that sum depends on a formula that includes number of farms, etc., in the state, and must be matched by state dollars.  The strategy for allocation of money for multistate projects is at the discretion of each experiment station.  Much of the funding is allocated to salary, and funds may or may not be allocated for students, travel, and supplies.

The question was asked: “How does a person participate without discretionary funds to use for research?”  Bill advises that if we want such discretionary dollars, then we should compete for funds or get a Congressional Special Grant (e.g., Animal waste dollars through Senator Bond [MO]).  An example is NC229, a group that competed for USDA funding.  They may get ~$2 million as a group.
Ravlin said that there is a discussion brewing among Directors regarding joint state initiatives.  Three that are being discussed are in Dairy, Potatoes, and Turf.  The Dairy initiative includes participation from the following states: IL, IA, MN, MI, ND, SD, and OH.  The Administrative Head of this Dairy initiative is Dr. Wendy Wintersteen, Associate Dean for Research at Iowa State.  Bill was going to check with Dr. Wintersteen to learn if there is a potential opportunity for our group to get some funding.

Objective 2 of current proposal – post-breeding treatment with CIDRs

Milo called into question the likelihood that supplementation with a CIDR post-breeding would improve pregnancy maintenance.  Evidence was cited that suggests improvement will occur.  In a 1993 paper by Jock Macmillan in Anim Reprod Sci, it was shown that CIDRs inserted for seven days beginning on d 4-8 after breeding increased pregnancy rates by ~13%.   But in cows treated on d 6-8, the results were most positive in all herds when a 7-d CIDR was inserted starting on those post-insemination days.  Another study by Walton of Guelph found improved fertility when using PRIDs on d 5-12 or 12-19 after breeding.  An increase in plasma progesterone was observed with for only the d 5-12 treatment, but not with the d 12-19 treatment, due to high endogenous progesterone in the later group.   However, in both cases fertility was improved. The notion that higher progesterone advances embryo development was questioned by Milo.  Darrel quoted an LSU study that supports a direct effect of progesterone on embryonic development in vitro.

Cliff reported on page 2 of his report (See MN station report).

Jeff has shown that a CIDR inserted on d 13-20 after breeding will decrease embryonic losses between d 28 and 56.  

Based on data, including the recent data from Wisconsin presented at this meeting, embryonic losses are an important concern in early pregnant dairy cows.  Perhaps there is good potential to discover ways to prevent these losses.

Milo suggested that we re-evaluate objective 2 next year.  Cliff and Darrel may provide some preliminary data in beef cattle that we can evaluate next year.  Blood samples should be collected to assess plasma progesterone.  We also have a year to decide on what to do in dairy cattle with respect to this objective.  Iowa could possibly provide preliminary data in dairy.  Cliff will prepare the protocol and send it to the beef members of NC-1006 for feedback.
The question was raised: “Are graduate students that are substantially involved with these collaborative efforts eligible to be co-authors on the papers?”  It was decided that graduate students that play an important role in these efforts definitely should be co-authors. 

Business meeting

· There was some debate on whether to hold next year’s meeting at a campus location or a central location.  Rebecca mentioned that Richard would be willing to host the meeting at Michigan State if we decided on a campus location.  Jeff suggested that it is easier and cheaper to go to a central location.  Milo favored campus locations because it gives us opportunities to visit each other and learn about each other’s facilities.

· We decided to hold the meeting in St. Louis next year and consider visiting a campus in the following year.  

· The dates of the meeting will be Thursday, September 23 and Friday, September 24, 2004.

· Rebecca agreed to ask Al  Garverick to make arrangements for the meeting in a hotel near the airport in St. Louis.

· Carolyn Komar was elected secretary for next year.

· We discussed that we must be sure that impacts are in the annual report and that the report is done on time.

· Rebecca will check with Bill Koshar and contact us about how to prepare annual reports.  

· Cliff will contact George Perry to see if he is interested in joining NC-1006.  Perry has been at University of South Dakota for about a month.

Station reports

Kansas

Minnesota

Indiana

See hard copies of station reports.

The meeting was adjourned at noon.

Summary of Assigned Responsibilities

· All members

· Add Kinder to mailing list.

· Contact Jeff when you need CIDRs and Lutalyse.

· Contact Richard Markham (e-mail: rmarkham@psiqv.com, phone: 800-759-3664 or 816-364-3777) when you need GnRH.  Markham will ship GnRH directly to investigators.

· Investigators will buy their own Kamars.

· Send Richard electronic copies of our station reports.


· Ravlin

· Check with Dr. Wintersteen to learn if there is a potential opportunity for our group to get some funding.

· Hamernik

· Contact Rick Funston (University of Nebraska) and Bill Silvia (University of Kentucky) to see if they are interested in participating in this project.  


· Krisher 

· Send Jeff an electronic copy of the spreadsheet that you use to manage the data from the initial experiment.  

· Ask Allen to make arrangements for the meeting in a hotel near the airport in St. Louis.

· Check with Bill Koshar and contact us about how to prepare the annual report (not the station reports).

· Lamb

· Prepare the protocol for Objective 2 and send it to the beef members of NC1006 for feedback.

· Contact George Perry to see if he is interested in joining NC1006.  

· Ottobre

· Send Kinder minutes and invite him to the meeting next year.


· Pursley

· Complete manuscript and send it out to all of the co-authors individually for comments.

· Prepare the annual report this year (due November 24, 2003).


· Stevenson
· Send out a revised protocol for Objective 1 to indicate times to record Kamar observations. 

· After you and Rebecca finalize the spreadsheet for the first experiment, Jeff will send it to all participating investigators.

· Ship CIDRs and Lutalyse when you hear from investigators.  


Summary of Deadlines


· A mid-term review needs to be completed in the second year.  This should be submitted February 15, 2005.


· Our next proposal needs to be competed by December 2006 so that it is on the table the following March (2007).


· Minutes are due to be uploaded 30 days after the meeting (October 25, 2003).


· The annual report is due to be uploaded 60 days after the meeting (November 24, 2003).

Next year’s Meeting


· St. Louis

· Thursday, September 23 and Friday, September 24, 2004.

Next year’s Officers

· Chair – Ottobre

· Secretary - Komar

Addendum to minutes:

Pope et al. 1995 (An Repro Sci 38:109-117) showed that treatment of pregnant sheep with progesterone on days 2-4 of pregnancy advanced embryo development.  Swine embryos and uteri, unlike sheep, are not advanced by treatment with exogenous progesterone. Exposing mated gilts to 100mg/d of progesterone (the dosage to maintain pregnancy in ovariectomized gilts) on days 2 and 3 (Giesert, personal comm) or daily beginning on day 7 (Pusatari et al., Midwest ASAS Abstrt 1991, 136) failed to advance uterine or embryonic development on day 11 and 12 (Pope, W. F. 1994. Embryonic Mortality in Swine. In: M. T. Zavy and R. D. Geisert (Eds.) Embryonic Mortality in Domestic Species. pp. 53-77. CRC Press, Inc., Boca Raton, FL.)

Report from Debora Hamernik – USDA/CSREES Advisor

Deb discussed some changes in personnel at the USDA (see Deb’s handout).  She also discussed changes in the NRI budget.  Some of the NRI dollars (up to 20%) can be spent on integrated activities.  Integrated activities include research, teaching, and extension.  Dairy cattle infertility is a priority area, and Deb thinks NC-1006 is well positioned to compete for integrated activity funds.  

NRI is moving toward an increase in award size.  The lower limit will be $300,000 and upper limit $500,000 for two to four years of support.  This will result in fewer awards.  There may be <10% funding rate in some programs.  An additional change is that there will be an increased emphasis on post-award management.  Budgets will be linked to accomplishments, and performance indicators will be assessed.

Report from Bill Ravlin – Administrative Advisor

· Five state beef consortium has led to regionalization workshops, which are coming up next month (October).  This is being considered to stretch money further (i.e., regional effort vs. state effort).


· NC-1006 is in the first year of a 5-year program that ends 2007.  A mid-term review needs to be completed in the second year.  This should be submitted February 15, 2005.


· Our next proposal needs to be competed by December 2006 so that it is on the table the following March (2007).


· There are some changes in the way that official documents of multistate projects (i.e., annual reports, proposals, etc.) should be formatted.  We need to refer to the National Informational Management and Support System (NIMSS).  NIMSS is an internet accessible resource.  It is also used to download and upload information that relates to multistate projects.  The web address is: http://www.lgu.umd.edu/login.cfm.  We can consult with Bill Koshar (assistant to Dr. Ravlin at Ohio State).  His e-mail address is koshar.3@osu.edu and phone number is (330) 263-3781.  Koshar has the authorization to upload information, such as our minutes and annual report, to the site.


· Deadlines

· Richard will prepare the annual report this year.  We need to send Richard electronic copies of our station reports.

Station Reports

Wisconsin

Iowa

Ohio State

See hard copies of station reports.

The meeting was adjourned at about 5:30.

Friday, September 26

We arrived on campus about 8:00 am and toured the laboratories of Dr. Krisher. The meeting was reconvened at about 8:30 in Lilly Hall.

Station Reports

Illinois

See hard copies of IL station report.

Members of the group not in attendance were: Allen Garverick (University of Missouri), who had a research conflict, Richard Pursley (Michigan State University), who was not feeling well, and Paul Fricke (University of Wisconsin), who had a conflict with another meeting.

The meeting was called to order at 8:00 am on September 25, 2003 in Lilly Hall. 
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